 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 1st March 2016.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E Rogers, E Feetham, D Hole, R Platt, S Rees, D Norcross 


D Rigby and L Tucker.

Prior to the start of tonight’s meeting, Mrs Pauline Griffiths, Curator of Narberth Museum gave members a short presentation on what the Museum has been doing over the last four years and on the plans for the future.  Mrs Griffiths thanked the Council for their continued support and stated that it is greatly appreciated.
136/16
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr D Duckfield, Cllr J Griffiths, Cllr H Langen and Cllr S Radford-Smith. 
137/16
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

No known declaration was made at this time.
138/16
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
The minutes of the meeting held on the 2nd February 2015 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Platt and agreed by full Council.  The Clerk stated that she had omitted to put .97 interest for December under the Financial report.
139/16
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Play Park Exercise Equipment.  The Clerk informed the Council that she has completed the application form and the Design and Access Statement.  This has been submitted to the County Council.
b)
Gas Meter box.  The Clerk informed the Council that Cllr Griffiths has kindly installed a new door on the gas meter box at the Town Hall.  

c)
Library.  The Clerk informed the Council that a meeting is due to be held on Thursday 3rd March at County Hall to discuss the take-over of the Library services.  Cllr Rees and the Clerk will attend this meeting.
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Signed ………………
140/16
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:   (Agenda item 5)

There was nothing to report from County Cllr Evans or County Cllr Morse in their absence.
141/16
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Dyffryn Taf School.  The Clerk had received an invite for the Mayor to attend the Prize Giving Evening on Wednesday 23rd March at 7 p.m. to present the Town Council’s Community Award for 2016.
b)
Simon Hart MP.  The Clerk informed the Council of the forthcoming meeting with Ed Hunt, Superfast Cymru Programme Director, at Whitland Memorial Hall on Wednesday 6th April at 6 p.m.  A representative of the Council is invited to attend when they will have the opportunity to raise any specific queries on behalf of residents in the ward or community.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Norcross will attend on behalf of the Town Council.  The Clerk will email Simon Hart to let him know this.  Cllr Norcross was informed that if he has a specific query he would like to raise at the meeting, then a brief outline of this must be sent via email prior to the meeting.
c)
Zurich.  The Clerk had received the quote for the Council’s Insurance premium. The annual fee for a 1 year agreement is £2,070.06, for a 3 year term agreement is £1,973.41 or £1,876.75 for a 5 year agreement.  The Clerk has asked for Volunteers to be included in this cover to allow for the Town Crier etc.




IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the 5 year term agreement.


Proposed by Cllr Norcross, seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council.

d)
British Gas.  The Clerk had received an invoice for November 2015 – February 2016 for electricity standing charges at the Castle for £27.13.

e)
Parking Issues.  The Clerk had received an email from Darren Thomas, Pembrokeshire County Council regarding arranging a site meeting for the first or second week in April.  Issues to be discussed are: Update on old school development:  timing of works, impact on off street parking; Update on mitigation works to car park; Review crossings in the High Street; Car parking statistics; Update on discussions with Bloomfield and Rugby Club regarding parking opportunities.  The Clerk had forward this on to the Chamber and Trade and Narberth Future Forum and is attempting to get a date sorted.  
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Signed …………………
f)
Narberth in Bloom.  An invoice for flowers and compost purchased in 2015 had been received from the Narberth in Bloom committee together with a copy of their bank statement and accounts for year-end 2015.   Cllr Feetham and Cllr Rogers both declared an interest in this item as they are on the Committee.

g)
Narberth Youth Theatre.  In her absence Cllr Radford-Smith had asked the Clerk to inform members that the Youth Theatre would like the Council to attend their forthcoming performance as they need to raise £2,500.  The performances are 11th March, at the Torch Theatre at 7.45 p.m. and 12th March, at the Queen’s Hall at 2.30 and 7.30 p.m.  The performance is called ‘Worlds Apart’ and the tickets are £9 for adults and £5 for under 16’s and for students.  The Committee thanked the Council for their donation for 2015/16.
h)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had emailed members details of the 2018 Review of Parliamentary Constituencies in Wales’s link at www.bcomm-wales.gov.uk/2018-review which highlights the Boundary Commission for Wales, together with the other UK Boundary Commissions, announcement of the number of constituencies for each part of the UK and the electoral quota to be used for the forthcoming review of Parliamentary constituencies.

i)
British Council (Wales Cymru).  The Clerk had emailed members details of the vacancy for Chair of the Wales Advisory Committee.  

j)
Asset Transfer.   The Clerk had emailed Councillors the link to look at the first in a series of blog posts on asset transfer from ‘AssetsCymru’ resources.  The first looks at how Neuadd Ogwen in Bethesda has sustainably transferred the hall from Gwynedd Council to a community group.  

k)
HM Queen Elizabeth II 90th Birthday.  The Clerk had received a leaflet with prices for the purchase of commemorative medals from Tower Mint Ltd.
l)
Transition Bro Gwaun.  The Clerk had received notice of a 2 day event promoting Community led Town Regeneration to be held on the 14th and 15th March at the Phoenix Centre, Goodwick.

m)
A Cappella.  The Clerk stated that she had attended the opening night of this year’s festival and asked if the Council wished to send Span Arts a letter congratulating them on a successful event.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should send this letter.
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Signed ……………….
n)
Pedestrian Crossings.  As emailed out to Councillors, the Clerk reiterated that the work has started on the construction of pedestrian crossings in the High Street and Northfield Road.   Unfortunately, it appears that not all residents living nearby had received notification of the works to be carried out.
o)
National Westminster.  The Clerk informed members that the FSCS deposit protection limit is changing.  The level of cover is reducing from £85,000 to £75,000 per bank.
p)
Queen’s Hall.  The Clerk reported on a letter received from the Queen’s Hall in reply to the Council’s concerns with regard to the use of the Balcony Room.

q)
Glasdon.  The Clerk had received a brochure on bins, signs, seats etc, from Glasdon.
r)
Council Tax Base.  The Clerk had received a letter of acknowledgement from the Head of Revenues and Assurance of the precept requirement of £46,000.

s)
Dwr Cymru.  The Clerk had received a credit note from Dwr Cymru for the Castle of £342.72.
142/16  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  
(Agenda item 7)
1421 
    Planning Applications:
a)
15/1058/PA  Old Narberth CP School – Variation of conditions 2 and 13 of planning permission ref 14/0724/PA (mixed-use development) to allow design changes and 7 retail units. – Objection to the change in slate tiles being used for the roof to be replaced with concrete mix tiles.  Council also wish to know the intended colour that will be used for the render. 
b)
15/1176/PA  Land adjacent Broomley Farm Lane, Redstone Cross – Erection of agricultural building for storage of farm equipment – No objection.

c)
15/1118/PA  Noble Court Holiday Park, Redstone Road – Extension of time relating to 12/0974/PA (demolition of existing clubhouse, erection of hotel, improved access and parking) – No objection.
142.2
    Planning Decisions:  

	a)
15/0060/PA  Dingle Caravan Park, Jesse Road - Residential Development (33 units) with play area  -  application 08/0098/PA – Conditionally approved.
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Signed …………………
143/16 
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a) 
The Dingle.  Members stated that they were sorry to hear that the Dingle has closed and, 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to thank the Landlords for all they have done for Narberth.  

b)
Bats.  A few people have raised their concerns with regard to the possibility of bats residing in the Old School as the building has been empty for some five years.  This is especially so as there are bats in Sunnybank and at St Andrews Church Hall.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would write to the County Council to ask when the last ecological survey was carried out on the Old School.

c)
PCC Website.  Cllr Norcross raised his concerns regarding the information on the County Council’s website with regard to them wishing to acquire property investments in order to extend their managed property portfolio and are seeking commercial property investments between £50,000 - £2,000,000 not just in Pembrokeshire but in the United Kingdom.  




IT WAS RESOLVED to write to the Count Council to ask for an explanation for this especially when there are derelict buildings in Narberth and in view of the ever decreasing County Council services due to their financial difficulties.
d)
Car Park.  Cllr Norcross stated that there was not much to report on following the recent Car Park meeting.  Cllr Norcross stated that the County Council are still trying to fine-tune rather than look at the bigger picture.  Two interesting points of note are that parking alongside the old school wall is highway and cannot be taken away from use or have car parking charges imposed.  It was suggested that possibly Bloomfield and the Rugby Club could charge for car parking at reduced rates in order that people working in Narberth would park there.  This is being looked into.  
e)
Reinstatement.  Cllr Tucker reported that the reinstated road opposite the Kirkland in St James’ Street is starting to sink as the tarmac is wearing away.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.
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Signed ……………...

f)
Dog fouling.  Cllr Hole complained about the amount of dog fouling on the new pathway at the Rugby Club and asked if posters could be erected.  Cllr Tucker asked if Mr Burns could be approached and asked if he would help raise awareness of dog fouling in Narberth and to possibly have a responsible dog owner group to name and shame the irresponsible dog owners.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would mention this to Mr Burns.

g)
Bus Stop.  The Council were informed of a problem with a car which constantly  parks at the bus bay in Jesse Road, where the kerb is raised up for easy access to enable entry/exit on to buses. 





IT WAS RESOLVED to discuss this with Darren Thomas when he returns to Narberth in April for the meeting regarding car parking issues.
h)
Loose Kerb.  The dropped kerb opposite Landsker Stores was reported as loose.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the helpline. 

i)
Astro-turf.  Members were informed that there is an awful lot of rubbish being left on the Astro-turf.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council’s Maintenance Department.

j)
Charles Salmon Gardens.  Cllr Rogers asked if the plaque had been relocated on the Town Hall and Cllr Rees said that she would chase this.
k)
Deputy Mayor.  Cllr Rogers reminded Council that next month members would be asked if they wished to stand for Deputy Mayor for the forthcoming year.  

144/16  LIBRARY:  (Agenda item 9)

Cllr Rees stated that she had attended a library meeting two weeks ago.  A lot of people have put their names forward as library volunteers and training courses have been arranged.  The Cabinet have voted in favour of Pembrokeshire County Council working with Narberth and Newport to deliver local authority led community managed library partnerships and it has been agreed that the County Council will 
maintain the existing library provision until July 1st 2016.  This will give volunteers 
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time to shadow the existing librarian and to obtain more training.  Cllr Rees and the Clerk are to attend a meeting in County Hall on Thursday to discuss this further.   
145/16
APPLICATION FOR FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE:  (Agenda item 10)

Council considered the applications that were in addition to the organisations that had 

been precepted for and following discussion,




IT WAS RESOLVED to make the following donations and to retain the balance of £100 from the miscellaneous budget heading as a provision for the forthcoming year.  

	
	
	Amount donated

Last year

Col 1
	Donation for

2016-17

Col 2
	Suggested Budget

Head

	1
	Queen’s Hall

S.145 LGA ‘72


	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Specific



	2
	Narberth & District Comm. & Sports Ass.

S.145 LGA, S.19, ‘76

	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Specific



	3
	Narberth Museum

S.145 (1) (d) LGA ‘72


	£750.00
	£750.00
	Specific

	4
	Narberth in Bloom

S.144 OG LGA ‘72


	£300.00
	£300.00
	Environmental

Improvement

	5
	Narberth Civic Week

S.144 LGA ‘72


	£200.00
	£200.00
	Specific

	6
	Narberth Winter Carnival

S.144 LGA ‘72


	£150.00
	₤150.00
	Specific

	7
	Narberth Horticultural Show

S.145 LGA ‘72


	£150.00
	£100.00
	Miscellaneous

	8
	Narberth Cricket Youth

S.19 LGA ’76 


	£250.00
	£250.00
	Specific



	9
	Narberth Football Youth

S.19 LGA ’76


	£250.00
	£250.00


	Specific

	10
	Narberth Rugby Youth

S.19 LGA ’76


	£250.00
	£250.00


	Specific


	11


	Allotments

SS23, 26 and 42 LGA 1908 

	₤100.00
	₤100.00
	Specific



	12
	Bus Stop Project

S.19 LGA ‘76


	£1,000.00
	£750.00
	Specific



	13
	Dyffryn Taf
S.137 Expenditure


	₤50.00
	₤50.00
	Miscellaneous



	14
	Swim Narberth

S.19 LGA

	£3,000.00
	£3,000.00
	Specific

	15


	Narberth Library

s.207 LGA ‘72

	Nil
	£6,000.00
	Specific

	16
	Welsh Ploughing Ass.

	Nil
	Nil
	Miscellaneous



	17
	Span Arts A Cappella

s.145 LGA ‘72

	Nil
	£50.00
	Miscellaneous



	18
	Shelter Cymru


	Nil
	Nil
	Miscellaneous



	19
	Keep Wales Tidy
	Nil
	Nil
	Miscellaneous



	20
	Narberth CP School
	Nil
	Nil
	Miscellaneous



	21
	Air Ambulance
	Nil


	Nil
	Miscellaneous

	22
	Elly’s Ward 10 Flag
S.137 Expenditure

	Nil
	£25.00
	Miscellaneous



	23
	Urdd

	Nil
	Nil
	Miscellaneous



	24


	Coach Hire (Senedd)


	Nil
	Nil
	Miscellaneous


146/16
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:   (Agenda item 11)
a)
Swim Narberth.  Cllr Rees reported that the Swimming Pool is doing well and that they will be holding their first AGM in April 2016.  The PV panels are installed and registered with OFGEM and the RHI has been set up for the Biomass Boiler.  An application has been submitted for the Welsh Fund Grant of £128,000 and one will be made to the Lottery.  The Pool requires £215,000 for building alterations, the plans for which have already been passed.  The swimming pool will remain the same size.  Cllr Rees thanked the Council for their support and asked them to please continue with this.  The Council congratulated the Committee and Volunteers on what they have achieved.  
b)
Winter Carnival.  The AGM will be held on Thursday 3rd March at 7 p.m. in the Balcony Room of the Queen’s Hall.

c)
Civic Week.  The AGM will be held on Thursday 24th March at 7.30 p.m. in the Rugby Club.  
147/16
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 12)

147.1
 Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit.
  £  457.68

b)
Bank Interest for January 2016 - 

           .90
147.2
Payments due:

a)
Clerks expenses 100 x 1st class stamps




£     63.00

b) 
Zurich Insurance premium.






£1,876.75
c)
Dyffryn Taf donation.






£     50.00
d)
British Gas.








£     27.13




IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by 
Cllr Platt seconded by Cllr Feetham and agreed by full Council.
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Signed ……………..

